Town Of Sanbornton

BUDGET COMMITTEE

Meeting minutes
PUBLIC HEARING
April 8, 2014

Present Katy Wells, Roger Grey, Earl Leighton, Jeff Jenkins, Judy Rich, Dave Nickerson; Selectmen’s Rep, John Olmstead and TA Bob Veloski

At 6:12 pm, Chair Earl Leighton recognized the presence of a quorum and called the meeting to order.

Minutes

Judy Rich made a motion to approve the minutes of March 18, 2014, 2nd by John Olmstead, all were in favor.

Mail/Correspondence

None


Review of Financial Report 
               None received
Old Business

Budget committee members discussed the memo sent by Chair Leighton, regarding the committee’s previous meeting discussion for safety concerns with the fire department responses times.  Chair Leighton stated that this memo was sent to the committee members for clarification that the committees concern with  response times were associated with additional costs to the town in the future with needing additional personnel in the Fire Department to support this process.  Roger stated that he still had some concerns and that he feels the chief will need more staff to provide the additional ambulance services that were mentioned in the previous meetings discussions. Jeff reported that upon his return from his vacation, he met with the Chief to discuss Budget Committee concerns with the run calls.  Jeff gave a brief description of the run call process and suggests that the simple explanation could have been that fees for ambulance services drive this process.
New Business


Budget Committee members review the articles on the warrant that had been added since our last meeting and needed to vote on.


Committee members reviewed article 10, after discussion Chair Leighton made a motion to not recommend warrant article 10, 2nd by Judy all were in favor.


Committee members reviewed article 11, after discussion Chair Leighton made a motion to support warrant article 11, 2nd by Jeff all were in favor. 


Committee members reviewed article 12, after discussion Chair Leighton made a motion to support warrant article 12, 2nd by Dave Nickerson all were in favor.

Committee members reviewed page 24 of the budget, and noted that the previous vote of the committee was for funding at $113,808.  This figure was changed tonight by the library as the retirement figure was incorrectly calculated and should be $6936.  When the original vote of the committee was taken, the discussion was for no support to additional personnel and the FY14 figures would be used with some adjustment.  The committee reviewed this figure tonight before the public hearing, particularly the salary lines as the FY14 budget would provide for a higher salary to the library director and lower the overall salaries needed in FY15. After further review and discussion, it was noted that it appeared the library took the total salary figure and just divided it up over the now 5 positions in the FY15 request versus the previous 3 salary lines that were explained to us as 3-4 total employees that now appear to be 5.  Chair Leighton made a motion to add $4047 to line .310 and adjustment to the salaries for FY14 vote for a total of $111,769, 2nd by Roger Grey all were in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING

Chair Leighton opened the public hearing at 7 pm.  Chair Leighton read the departments and bottom line recommendations of the budget committee and BOS.  Curt Magee suggested that a line item .115 be added to page 4 Town clerks for $1 for any part time salaries needed during the change over when Jane retires and the new TC/TC begins.  Chair Leighton read the whole budget and on page 30 relayed the total recommended budget from the Budget Committee is $4,591,974.


Discussion from the public:  Curt Magee asked what the rational was for the increase to road improvement budget.  Jeff replied that the CIP recommended this 2 years ago and it is largely due to Phase II of Hunkins Pond Road project, which is currently out for bid. Curt further questioned if there was money from the state for Lower Bay road, Jeff stated that this is probably 2 years out.  Steve Ober asked the committee to reconsider adding the $15k back to DPW line .841, he stated that as the Tree Warden they have been working diligently on removal of hazardous trees in town that are potentially hazardous to the public.  Chair Leighton stated the committee made their decision based on previous actuals.  Steve added that possible hiring of a tree service will be a help.

Chief Hankard asked the committee to review page 30, under warrant articles and that the figure of $6200 is incorrect and will not cover the first year of the lease.  The Chief stated that this figure needs to be $6500.  Ralph Rathjen questioned why the committee is not recommending any raise this year (COLA).  Roger replied that his research reflects an increase in taxes by over 46% over the past 10 years, the town portion is up to 100%, the average tax bill is up $1073-$2073 
over a 10 year period, which equals the 100% increase, inflation is up by 27%, costs are up and income has stayed flat and he feels the town can’t do this over the next 10 years.  Roger stated that in his review 330 people at the end of January were behind in their taxes which are about 17% of tax income in arrears and we don’t have the tax base that other towns do.  Roger stated the work of the committee was looking at ways to reduce expenses for the town.  Jeff added that state and federal employees have gone a lot of years without raises and last year COLA was only 1.7%.  Mr. Rathjen presented a spreadsheet to the committee and handed out copies to the public.  Mr. Rathjen stated that his source for these figures were from past town reports.  Mr. Rathjen felt that the numbers showed that there was relative stability over the last 10 years and the Y project could be skewing these figures a little.  Jeff replied that there are large trends due to previous large “ticket” items are now in warrant articles and not shown in departmental budgets any longer.  Craig asked how many people are not deliqulent in their taxes.  Chair Leighton deferred the question to TC/TC Jane Goss who replied that she has seen a trend in residents on partials payments and there are about 25 properties due for tax deed.  Melanie Van tassel stated that we should be cautious throwing out numbers and reassure residents that no houses were actually taken.   Jeff added that part of the other burden is the state has stopped giving funding for certain projects etc. and the town has lost a large income source for a company moving to another town and registering their vehicles there.  Evelyn Auger stated that employees of the town are very fortunate and that we have not had any layoffs and we are not asking employees to pay their health insurance premium, we pay their retirement, no one has had their hours cut, or benefits taken away and she doesn’t think it will hurt if we waited a year to provide a 2.5% increase.  Chair Leighton stated that the Budget Committee has done what they thought was right for the town and presented a fair budget to the taxpayers.  
Brian Bourdeau requests the committee to reconsider line items in the DPW budget.  Line .691, sand/salt he feels he needs to take care of the roads and would like to have the committee reconsider adding $20k to this line.  Line .694 construction material; he feels that the committee should reconsider adding $25k to this line.  Line .380 hired equipment/trucking; he feels the committee should reconsider adding $12k for roller rental and trucking in gravel to haul 2x’s as much material in and less wear and tear on town trucks.

Chris Rathjen a Library Trustee, requested funding be restored for the Library to $121,936.  Ms. Rathjen added that staffing in needed for upstairs and down at the Library.  
Chair Leighton reviewed and read the Warrant Articles. Curt Magee cautioned residents regarding the petitioned warrant article as it would add hours for the town planner and salary and possible full time employment and would need benefits.

With no further comments or questions, Chair Leighton closed the public hearing at 9:19 pm.  

Jeff made a motion that the Budget Committee does not support the 1st petitioned warrant article as we feel it is not written correctly and if it has a cost associated to it in the future, we do not wish to add it to the budget, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.

Jeff made a motion to add line 4151.115 to TC/TC budget and place $1 on that line for future use, 2nd by John Olmstead all were in favor.

5 MINUTE BREAK

Jeff made a motion to move $1250 within the line items on page 14, Fire Department which will add no money to the budget, 2nd by John Olmstead all were in favor.

Jeff made a motion to add $7k to line .380in DPW budget, 2nd by Dave Nickerson all were in favor.

Jeff made a motion to move $8500 from .661 to .680 which will add no money to the budget, 2nd by Dave Nickerson all were in favor.

John Olmstead made a motion to increase line .691 in the DPW budget by $20k, 2nd by Jeff all were in favor.

Dave Nickerson made a motion to increase line .694 in the DPW budget to equal the BOS recommendation $13k, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.
Jeff made a motion to increase line .841 in the DPW budget by $10k, 2nd by John Olmstead all were in favor.

Jeff commented that he was concerned regarding the repair of the back hoe at the Transfer Station.  Jeff made a motion to increase line 4324.660 by $2k, 2nd by Dave Nickerson all were in favor.

Roger reviewed the request for the Library to restore funding to their request.  Roger reviewed that the committee is looking to lower costs and we do not see those positions in last year’s budget.  The committee’s position stands.

Chair Leighton made a motion to divide the figure of $8629 in 2, for the Library 4550.115 for part time salaries adding no money to the budget, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.
Chair Leighton made a motion to change to amount in the police SUV warrant article line to $6500, 2nd by John Olmstead all were in favor.
Jeff made a motion that the Budget Committee recommends a total budget for FY15 for $4,644,276, 2nd by John Olmstead all were in favor.
Adjourn


At 10:13 pm, Chair Leighton made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

 Katy Wells, Budget Committee Member and Secretary

